Parks & Recreation Council
LOCATION:  Brandywine Zoo – Education Building 

1001 North Park Drive, 

Wilmington, DE  19802

Thursday, November 3, 2011

9:30 a.m.

ATTENDANCE:

Council Members

Ron Mears, Chairperson

John Williams

William Craven
Ron Whittington

Joe Smack


           Ron Breeding

Clyde Shipman
Staff
Charles Salkin, Director

Esther Knotts

Greg Abbott

Bob Ehemann



Matthew Chesser


Paul Nicholson
Scott Carrow
Visitors

Mike Brace



Vicki Brace


Ashton Haynes
Jane Katsnelson


Brandon Brace

Matthew Halley
Pamela Stampul


Anthony Stampul

I.
Introductions/Announcements
Chairman Ron Mears called the Council meeting to order at 9:32 a.m.  
 II.  
Official Business/Council Activities


A.  Approval of Meeting Minutes
Ron Mears asked for Council approval of the August 4, 2011 minutes.  Ron Breeding moved to approve, John Williams seconded the motion. The motion was unanimously carried.


B.  Chairman’s Report

Ron welcomed the Council and discussed the agenda for the day and asked attendees to introduce themselves. 

C.  Council Member Reports:


      1.  Fort Delaware Society – Bill Craven reported.
The general membership meeting for the Fort Delaware Society will be held on October 11, 2011. The annual meeting and election of officers will take place on February 5, 2012.  The 3rd annual wine tasting fundraiser will be held on November 5, 2011.
2.  Natural Areas Advisory Council – John Williams reported.
During the last meeting the Council visited Fork Branch Nature Preserve and reviewed management plans.  (Chazz shared the draft of the Fork Branch Nature Preserve with the Council). 

Discussion took place regarding the Gordon’s Pond Trail plan.  John said there are some concerns centering on the native species, dunes, plants and salt water.   Matt Chesser said that people are using the area now without the confines of a trail.  Constructing the trail should help to limit access to the area and direct people. DNREC has put together a team of experts to assist in the design.  They are focusing on limiting the impact on this natural area.  
3.  Wildlife Management Committee – No report.
Paul Nicholson stated improvements were made to deer stands to make them more ADA compliant.

      4.  Resident Curatorship – Joe Smack reported.  

Joe stated that the committee had not met to discuss the Fort DuPont properties.  He said the Division was having difficulty locating an architect and banker willing to serve on the committee.  Joe suggested utilizing DelDot’s or another agency’s architect.
Mike and Vicki Brace and Jane Katsnelson expressed their frustration at the inability of the curatorship committee to make a decision on the Glass House and 92 AB. They requested that the Parks Council oversee the process and move this along as they are homeless.  The Braces offered any assistance they could give to facilitate the process.  Chazz committed to putting this on his personal agenda and promised to make it a priority.
                  5.    Delaware Land and Water Conservation Trust Fund – Bob Ehemann reported.  

Bob explained the grant application process and the ranking system used to award the grants.  He presented and discussed the scope of the 4 grant applications which are awaiting approval.  John Williams made a motion to fund Skate Spots in Newark, Curtis Mill Park Loop Trail in Newark, and the Delaware Avenue Comfort Station at the Rehoboth Beach boardwalk.  Clyde Shipman seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.   

Ron Breeding made a motion to support the Division’s pursuit to fund the upgrade of Tennis Courts in New Castle County.  Upgrades to a County facility, making it attractive for tennis events or tournaments, would fill the void left by the proposed closure of the courts at Deerfield Golf Course.  Clyde Shipman seconded the motion.  The motion carried unanimously.  
III. 
Public Comment 


Matthew Halley commended the Division and encouraged us to “keep up the good work.”
IV. 
Staff Reports
A. Policy/Legislation –
Chazz briefed the Council on the proposal by Occupy Delaware to camp out in Fletcher Brown Park.  

B. Section Updates
1. Office of Administration – Greg reported.  
Greg discussed the State Park website, the new wayside exhibits at Bethesda Church, current marketing efforts, revenue received in 2011, upcoming bids for concessionaires, internships, partnerships and volunteer efforts, and personnel transactions.
Clyde Shipman suggested using the call center at Active to process reservations for the paranormal tours at Fort Delaware. 
2. Operations and Programming – Paul Nicholson reported.
Paul discussed the damage done by Hurricane Irene, enforcement issues in New Castle County Parks, the Sussex Outdoors initiative, the Great Parks Pursuit, AZA accreditation, confined space training, and emergency plans in Parks.

Scott Carrow reported on enforcement issues including arrests and drownings in State Parks.   Scott also shared information regarding the installation of surveillance cameras on Park trails and discussed the types of crimes that have been documented using this equipment. 
               3.  Planning, Preservation and Development –   Matt Chesser reported.
        Matt briefed the Council on the many construction and design projects on which 

        his staff is currently working.  He also discussed several trail plans, the concession 

        stand survey, the Bicycle Summit and the NASORLO Conference.


       Ron Mears commended the section managers on their reports and requested that the 
       Division adopt the new booklet-style format for future meetings.  
       Ron Breeding commented that he had attended 2 events at Trap Pond and that the Park was 
       in “top notch” shape and that the staff were ‘unbelievably wonderful” to work with.

V.  
Old Business
The Council requested an update (at the next meeting) on the improvements on the north and south side of the inlet (including the marina).

The Council requested an update (at the next meeting) on the results of the survey which was conducted at the Killens Pond concession stand.  

Paul Nicholson shared the draft of the Non-smoking Policy and updated the Council on the implementation plans for the policy. 

VI.  
New Business
A.  Meeting Format –

The Council discussed the possibility of changing the format of Council meetings. No decision was finalized.

B. Advertising – The Council discussed advertising for Council meetings.  The Council agreed that, if not required by State Policy, it is not necessary to advertise in the newspapers as long as meeting announcements appear on the Statewide Calendar as mandated.  
C. Garrisons Lake - Clyde Shipman stated that he had been approached by a constituent who requested that the contract with Forewinds Hospitality to manage Garrisons Lake Golf Course be extended and made long term.  Greg Abbott explained that the contract is currently a month to month contract. Greg stated that the Division has proposed a longer term contract for management of the property.    Ron Mears suggested that a long term contract would be beneficial to the State as it would allow Forewinds Hospitality to invest in capital improvements.  Chazz agreed and stated the Division is subsidizing the course at approximately $10,000.00 per month. In addition, the Division is making payments on the golf course equipment and mobile offices needed to run the course that were incurred by previous manager, The Golf Course at Garrison Lake, Inc.  Clyde Shipman made a motion for the Council to endorse the Division entering into a long term, multi-year contract at Garrisons Lake with Forewinds Hospitality.  Ron Breeding seconded the motion.  The Council voted unanimously and the motion carried.  
VII.  
   Upcoming Events
A. Delaware State Parks School – November 8, 2011
B. Upcoming Council meetings in 2012 - February 2nd, May 3rd, August 2nd, and November1st.
VII.  
Meeting Adjournment – Ron Whittington made a motion to adjourn the meeting, Ron Breeding seconded the motion. The motion carried unanimously and the meeting adjourned at 12:04 p.m. 
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